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WallowaLands

Rare Plant Finds 
Refuge on Moraines

Photo by Eric Greenwell

Kendrick Moholt and Dave McCullough with Bio-
Resources join Gretchen Sausen of the US Fish & 
Wildlife Service and Heidi Becker of the Nez Perce 
National Historical Park to survey for Spalding’s 
catchfly on the East Moraine of Wallowa Lake.
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Wallowa Land Trust 2017 Annual Report

permanently prevents future subdivision or development. Not only is the East Moraine a scenic icon and 
geological wonder, but this section of the moraine is a haven for mule deer, especially during fawning 
season. The Hams are particularly keen to see deer habitat maintained and enhanced on their property. 
We are excited to be a part of that effort and hope you are too. You’ll be hearing more from us about 
opportunities for habitat restoration.

When we weren’t busy ushering the Wolfe and Ham projects to the finish line, we continued to help 
other landowners in the county consider conservation options for their land. We also bid a bittersweet 
farewell to Julia Lakes while welcoming Eric Greenwell to our team (see page 13 for more on Eric).  More 
highlights of the year include:
 

•	 Helping get the Oregon Agricultural Heritage Program passed by the state legislature, a new 
program to protect Oregon’s farms and ranches (see page 12 for more on this new program);

•	 Hosting our ninth year of Into The Wallowa summer outings;  
•	 Conducting stewardship activities on our fee-owned properties and conservation easements; 
•	 Leading the seventh year of surveys for the threatened wildflower, Spalding’s catchfly on the 

Wallowa Lake Moraines (see page 8 for more on our work protecting this rare plant);
•	 Conducting the sixth year of surveys on the Wolfe Farm for the amphibian, Columbia Spotted Frog, 

listed as a federal species of concern;
•	 Hosting a special educational program for school kids along with a successful fundraising concert 

with the talented band Good Company; and,
•	 Publically releasing our Conservation Plan, which outlines our strategic priorities for land 

protection.

A big thank you to all the donors, foundations, volunteers and partners that were instrumental in 
helping us accomplish so much last year. It is an honor to serve our community and to work with you on 
our shared vision for Wallowa County, where unique natural 
treasures are conserved for future generations. Together 
we can ensure that working farms and ranches, forests and 
grasslands are economically and ecologically viable parts of 
our landscape; where fish and wildlife resources are abundant 
and supported by interconnected habitats; and, stewardship 
and restoration activities improve the quality of our natural 
resources and support the economy. 

Sincerely, 

Kathleen Ackley
Executive Director

Spring greetings friends
of Wallowa Land Trust!
It is with pleasure that I present to you 

Wallowa Land Trust’s 2017 Annual Report, 
with the goal of providing you an overview 
of the overall health and sustainability of the 
organization. It is also a great opportunity to 
share with you all the positive conservation 
outcomes we achieved thanks to your 
continued investments of time, energy and 
money.

As you will see on page 5, we started off the 
year in excellent financial health, with almost 
$2M in net assets. This figure includes two 
properties that the Land Trust owns and 
manages on the West Moraine of Wallowa 
Lake.  

In terms of conservation, 2017 was a 
particularly fulfilling and productive 
year for us. After more than a decade 
of working with the Wolfe Family, we 
were able to close on the final phase 
of the Wolfe Farm Conservation 
Easement, bringing the total acres 
protected to 463. This project was truly 
a labor of love started by our founders 
back in 2004. The first conservation 
easement was completed in 2011 and 

much to everyone’s delight, we closed 
on the second easement in August 2017. 

Hats off not only to all the staff and 
board who pulled together to make this 

happen (especially Julia Lakes), but also to 
the Wolfe Family who patiently persevered 

with us throughout the entire process. We look 
forward to future collaborations with this multi-

generational farming family.
 
The Wolfe Farm wasn’t the only conservation 
success we celebrated. We also completed a 
second conservation project resulting in the 
permanent protection of 52 acres on the East 
Moraine of Wallowa Lake. The Ham Family 
generously donated a conservation easement that 
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2017 by the Numbers 2017 Financials

* Wallowa Land Trust engages certified public accountants Lewis, 
Poe, Moeller, Gunderson & Roberts, LLC to annually undertake an 
independent review of our financial statements. Our Stewardship 
Fund is invested with Fidelity Investments and our Endowment is 
held by the Oregon Community Foundation.

2017 Foundations and other Grantors
•	 Oregon ACE Program
•	 Bergstrom Foundation
•	 Collins Foundation
•	 Land Trust Alliance
•	 Natural Resources Conservation Service
•	 Nez Perce Tribe
•	 Oregon Community Foundation
•	 Pacific Power Foundation
•	 Yarg Foundation

Wallowa Land Trust ended 2017 in a strong financial 
position. Our total net assets of $1.9 million include 

cash and cash equivalents ($312,618), the value of two 
conservation properties we own on the West Moraine 
of Wallowa Lake ($1,395,720), our Stewardship Fund 
($134,541) and our Endowment ($60,231). While we 
continue to receive significant grant funding, individual 
contributors play an important role in supporting the 
day to day operations of the Land Trust. Individuals and 
families contributed $97,520 to Wallowa Land Trust in 
2017, critical support that allows us to pursue our mission 
on behalf of you, our community.

Consolidated Statement of Financial Position*
Dec. 31, 2017 Dec. 31, 2016

Land and related assets $ 1,395,720 $ 1,395,720
Cash and investments $    507,390 $    594,301
Total assets $ 1,903,110 $ 1,990,021
Liabilities $      14,415 $      16,953
Net assets $ 1,888,695 $ 1,973,068

Total liabilities and net 
assets

$ 1,903,110 $ 1,990,021

Photo by Leon Werdinger
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Thank you to our 2017 donors

 Jesse Abrams
 Kathleen Ackley*
 George & Brenda Ackley*
 Bob & Diane DeGrofft Alexander
 John Allcott & Elizabeth Hunt
 Judy & Mike Allen*
 Altria Group, Inc.
 Christian Ambroson
 Ralph Anderson*
 John & Betsy Anderson
 Burton & Joanne Anderson 
 Anonymous (3)
 Penny & Paul Arentsen
 Steve & Joella Arment
 Anand Arupo
     In memory of Bob Fergison
 Susan Badger-Jones
 Dick Baird
    In memory of Jeannine Baird
 Tarrah & John Baker
 Barbara Balowitz
 Bank of Eastern Oregon
 Dr. Lew & Carol Baynes
    In memory of Dan Deboie
 Chris Beck*
 Lynn Boe
 Angela Bombaci
 Rick Bombaci
 Tim Bombaci & Karla Holme
 Nici Boyle
 Eric Brandt
 David & Dolores Bridges
 Jack Broome
 Ann Browder & Don McAlister*
 Patti & Pat Brown*
 Glenn & Maureen Brown
 Nancy Brown
 George & Joyce Burnett
 Jacob & Catherine Cambier
 Elnora Cameron*
 Cory Carman
 Janis Carper
 Carpet One Floor & Home
 Norman Carrigg*
 Pat Cason
 Jim & Ethel Chandler
 Rick Christian
 Nils & Anette Christoffersen
 Nancy Clarke & James Dameron*
 Susan Conley
 Maggie & Jack Conley
 Ingrid & David Cook
 Kathleen Cornett & Stephen Grove
 Linda & William Courtney
 Sara Crawford & Michael Cooler
 Benjamin & Lynne Curry*
 Shelley Curtiss
 Diane Daggett
 Stanlynn Daugherty
 Regina Davis
 Leigh Dawson
 Ray DeLury & Sally Brandt

 Polly DeVore 
 Dean & Ruthie Dougherty
 Janet Dowell
 Leo & Donna Doyle
 Arthur Duncan
   In memory of Jay Henderson 
 William & Dianna S Duncan
 Barbara Jean & Richard Edmonds
 Mike & Monica Eng
 Enterprise Mercantile and Milling Associates
 Alison Estabrook
 Polly Estabrook
    In memory of Mildred Butler
 Mark & Julie Eubanks
 Clem & Jean Falbo*
 Don & Fay Feeley
 Jeff Fields & Randi Movich
 Kay Firor & Kent Osterberg
 Paul Flanders*
 Seabrew & Bessie Ford
 Bob & Konky Forster
 George & Marlene Fox
 Glenn & Beth Franz
 Paul Freidel
 Pam Frolander
 Stephen Ganey
 Shirley & Larry Gangwere
 William Garroutte
 Susan & Dave Geer/Komlosi
 Beth Gibans & Leon Werdinger
 Richard & Katharyn Giever
 Carolyn Gilbert
 Marilyn Goebel
 Dan & Ruth Goodenough
    In honor of Mark H. Brown
 Kevin Gorman & Michelle Kinsella
 Lee Graham
    In memory of Betty Graham
 Kathleen & Alan Grainger*
 Jean Grandi
 George & Pam Granger*
 Scott Graser*
 Eric Greenwell & Belinda Boden
 Al & Nellie Habegger
 Eliza Habegger & Thor Hanson
 Dawn Hales
    In honor of Lillian Roberts
 William & Martha Hall
 Jo Hallam
 Sara Hammer
 Dr. Doug & Jodi Hammerstrom*
 James D. Hansen
 Mike Hansen
 Amy Hansford
 Robert & Linda Hanson
 Harold Hartley & Pat Hines
 Jacob Hasslacher & Chris Antemann
 Jenny Hawkins & Kyle Hogrefe
    In memory of Merel Hawkins
 Ann Hayes
 Steven Healy
 David Hellings

 Jo Henderson
   In memory of Jay Henderson
 Aaron & Jamie Hoard
 Janet & Ken Hohmann
 Rita Holland
 Hostetter Law Group, LLP
 Gay Burnie Jacobsen
 Randi Jandt
 JB Bane & Company
 Dave Jensen & Cathryn Paterson
 Chantay Jett
 Dr. Molly Jones
 Jeff & Jori Journigan
 Ted & Sue Juve
 Steve & Shannon Kimball
 Fred & Gale Kimball
 Nance King
 Emily & Robert Klavins
 Gregg Kleiner & Lori Salus
 Sue Knight & Glenn Lamb
 Nancy Knoble
 Mike Koloski
 Carol Koppelman & Brian Ledford
    In honor of Kathleen Ackley
 Mark Lacey & Kathy Drake*
 Julia Lakes*
 David Lakes & Stephanie Fein
    In honor of Julia Lakes
 David Laskin & Kathleen O’Neil
 Daniel & Joyce Leonard
 Carl Lincoln
 Grant & Susan Lorelle
 George & Nancy Lower
 Andie Lueders & Rob Taylor
 Nick & Angie Lunde*
 Judy Wandschnieder
 Scott & Elizabeth Manninen
 David & Robin Martin*
 Claudia Martin
 Nelson Mathews
 Stephen McDuffie
 Yun & Miles McFall
 Douglas Midgett
 Sara Miller
    In honor of Rosemary Green
 Karen & Robert Moon
 George & Beth Morris
 Susan Mulcahy
 Sharon & Larry Nall
 Katy Nesbitt
 Mark & Julie Nichols
 Rory Nichols
 Dorothy O’Brien & Don Snow*
 Katharine O’Neil & John Paul Graff
 Brian & Elizabeth Oliver*
 Patricia Ormsbee
 Elsbeth Otto
 Ida Pacheco
 John & Marcia Page
 Gregory Parker
 Fritz Paulus
 Jean Pekarek & Jim Waldron

 Lou & Deyette Perry
 Thomas & Lynda Pierce
 Allen & Lona Pierce
 Marky & Ed Pitts
 Terry & Ron Polk*
 Mark & Tara Porter
 Portland Garden Club
 Nicolas & Elizabeth Powers
 Robert Procter
 Mellie Pullman
 Janet Pulsifer & Ralph Swinehart*
 Vicky Putnam
 Habib & Lidwina Rahman
 David & Marcia Regnier
 Phil & Colleen Reser
    In memory of Hugh & Janet Irwin
 Rosemarie Reynolds
 Nicholas Richards & Christy Wheeler
 David Riley
 Timothy & Nancy Roberts
 Tony & Linda Robinson
 Mackenzie Roorda
 Jerry & Marilyn Ross
 Andrew Rowe & Bennett Burns
 Angie & Steve Rubin
 Bruce Dunn
 RY Timber Co.
 Pete Sandrock
 Jim Saveland
 Tyler Schaffeld
 Karen & Steve Schilling*
 Cameron Scott
 Donald & Elaine Scully
 Tom Seibert & Joan Burns
 Susan Seyl & Maryanne McCormick
 Randy & Pam Slinker
 Ann & Brad Smith
 Megan Smith
 Nick & Sandra Snell
 Drew & Sue Snyder
    In honor of Sue Knight & Glenn Lamb
 Albert Solheim
 Soroptimist Club of Wallowa County
 Heather Sparks
 Edward Spiller
 Shirley Spiller
 Susan Sprague
 Eric & Laurel Stahlke
 Michele Starr & Bill Warnock
 Kris Stein
 Dr. Brad & Anne Stephens
 Garrett & Ariel Stephenson
 Sarah Sterling
 Marty Stevens*
 Maxine Stone
    In memory of Gloria Mensah
 Mike Straw
 Fern Strickler
 Don & Evelyn Swart
 Gail Swart
 Bill & Lynda Swarts

 Wally Sykes
 Kent & Sondra Lozier
 Thompson Auto Supply
 Dusty & Sara Tippet
 Janie Tippett
    In memory of Doug Tippett
 Richard & Ruth Treat
 Lyle & Donna Ulrich
 George Venn
 Richard & Rebecca Vincent
 Maya Waldron & Thad Blank
 Wallowa Valley Center for Wellness
 Dennis & Kathleen Walsh
 Rich Wandschneider
 Lewis Ward & Joyce Reynolds-Ward
 Hank Wats
 Kyrie & Hunter Weaver
 Jeff & Maria Weer
 Harold Weight
 Ann Werner
    In honor of Maria Belknap
 William Whitaker
 Edsel & Pat White
 Geoff & Charla Whiting
 Kim Whitney
 Gary & Betty Wicklund
 Brenda Widener
 M. Boyd & Janet Wilcox
 Alan Wilcox
    In honor of Harold Hartley & Pat Hines
 Harold Williams
    In honor of Julia Lakes
 Ian & Heidi Wilson*
 Winding Waters Medical Clinic
 Woody & Megan Wolfe
 David Wood
 Gail & Chuck Woosley
 William & Loralyn Young
    In memory of Regan Robinson
 John & Yvonne Zavoshy
 Jennifer & Igor Zelen
 Elizabeth Zenger

In-Kind Donors and Volunteers

Jim & Holly Akenson
Christian Ambroson
Heidi Becker
Ellen Morris Bishop
Angela Bombaci
David Bridges
Bart Budwig
Dick Burch
Elnora Cameron
Bill & Linda Courtney
Benjamin Curry
Diane Daggett
Leigh Dawson
Joe Dawson
Nancy Duhnkrack
Mike & Monica Eng
Paul Flanders
Chris & Christina Geyer
Beth Gibans
Rick Giever
Jim Hansen
Mike Hansen
Janet Hohmann
Lindsey Jones
Jennifer Klimsza
Diane Knox
Clint Krebs
Mark Lacey
Konrad Liegel
Andie Lueders
Angie & Nick Lunde
Aaron Maxwell
Jill McClaran
Doug McDaniel
Yun & Miles McFall
Mike Midlo
Kendrick Moholt
Tony Mondry
Larry Nall
Todd & Angie Nash
Ellen Nesbitt
Katy Nesbitt
Tim Nitz
Jean Pekarek
Jeff Phillips
Janet Pulsifer
Angie Rubin
Karen Schilling
Heidi Schmalz
Garrett Stephenson
Mike Straw
Paige Sully
Terminal Gravity Brewing
Shane Vatland
Judy Wandschneider
Rich Wandschneider
Hank Wats
Leon Werdinger
Alyssa Werst
Ian Wilson
Megan & Woody Wolfe

We apologize for any
oversight we may have made
in recognizing your support.
Please call our office at
(541) 426-2042 and we will
update our records.

* All Seasons Club (monthly donor)
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Wallowa County’s expansive grasslands are 
known for their plethora of gorgeous flora. 

A spring walk across Zumwalt Prairie reveals a 
seemingly endless rainbow of blossoms, a veritable 
who’s who of the best-dressed wildflowers in the 
kingdom. Enamored by them, however, you might 
pass by one of the rarer and unassuming species 
around, without even noticing.

In all honesty, Spalding’s catchfly (Silene spaldingii) 
isn’t much to look at, unless you have a particular 
affinity for humility, and you’re patient. Its corolla, 
or petals of an individual flower, accent it only 
slightly in an elegant, if not muted and diaphanous 
white. Unless you know what to look for (and 
even then) the catchfly tends to blend in with the 
expansive weave of green beneath your feet. If you 
add to its inherent camouflage the fact that the 
catchfly is a perennial herbaceous plant that can 
remain dormant for potentially three years in a row, 
you get a sense of its overall aloofness.

When it does bloom, the catchfly only shines late in 
the season, as other grasses and forbs turn brown 
and crunchy (see photo). Its long taproot allows it 
to access water held deep in the ground. This is an 
adaptive trait. By staying alive and healthy late in 
the season, it has less plants to compete with for 
pollinators. But this doesn’t come without cost. 
Because it begins to stand out, albeit mildly, it 
becomes a late-season beacon for grazing ungulates 
like deer, cattle, elk, and horses.

Other factors have led to a historical decline in the 
species, earning it a place on the list of threatened 
species in the Endangered Species Act. The Oregon 
Department of Agriculture listed Spalding’s 
catchfly as endangered in the State of Oregon in 
1995. Originally spread across Northeast Oregon, 
Washington, Idaho, Northwestern Montana and 
the Southern edge of British Columbia, the plant 
thrived on the Palouse of Eastern Washington 
where the soil is deep and rich. Unfortunately, it 
did not weather the advent of till farming in that 
region well and now exists on the fringes of its 
original habitat, in places like Wallowa County.

Several organizations in our area work together and 
share information to monitor Spalding’s catchfly 
and better understand the plant’s viability.  The 
Nature Conservancy has conducted extensive 
monitoring and research on the Zumwalt Prairie. 

Wallowa Land Trust has partnered with the U.S. 
Department of Fish and Wildlife Service for 7 years 
to monitor Spalding’s catchfly on the Wallowa Lake 
moraines. Monitoring on the moraines is especially 
relevant. They have some of the longest and richest 
history of people interacting with the land. Wallowa 
Valley’s first inhabitants, The Nez Perce, camped 
and kept livestock at the foot of the lake. Today, 
the Nez Perce Tribe is also active in monitoring and 
research.

When monitoring catchfly, and helping the plant 
to recover, we have to speak in broad terms. 
It potentially has up to a thirty-year lifespan, 
perhaps more. Multiple, successional years of data 
collection, perhaps even decades, is necessary 
to determine if plants are thriving, dormant, or 
gone or if the average age of plants is rising at an 
alarming rate or new plants are sprouting. Wallowa 
Land Trust is currently working with landowners 
to negotiate conservation easements on the East 
and Terminal moraines. These easements allow 
Wallowa Land Trust to work with landowners to 
preserve and steward critical habitat for this modest 
wildflower for generations to come.

Threatened Wildflower Benefits from Conservation Efforts 
Rare Plant Finds Refuge on Moraines by Eric Greenwell

Photo by Eric Greenwell

Biologist Kendrick Moholt examines a healthy specimen of Silene spaldingii

Photo by Julia Lakes
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views in Wallowa County. The Wallowa Land 
Trust’s conservation easements with farms 
and ranches keep the rural nature of the 
region while encouraging agriculture-based 
business – values she holds dear. Three years 
ago when she was facing retirement, she 
started looking for volunteer opportunities. 
Karen and Steve have been long-time donors 
to the Trust and Karen thought she might be 
able to contribute in other ways. She met with 
Executive Director Kathleen Ackley, previous 
Conservation Director Julia Lakes and Mark 
Lacey, then chairman of the board, when 
they were in Portland.  A short time after 
that meeting, Karen received a call asking 
her to manage the publication of the Trust’s 
quarterly newsletter.

Karen has been managing the production of 
the Wallowa Land Trust’s publications for 
three years now including the Strategic Plan, 
the Conservation Plan and the newsletters. 
Karen coordinates with the graphic designer, 
proof reads and edits the stories and helps 
choose photos. “I’m the point person,” Karen 
said. “The graphic designer does the heavy 
lifting, but I relieve a lot of the pressure from 
the staff so they can focus on other things for 
the Land Trust.”

Working on publications as a volunteer 
to protect a place she loves, Karen said, is 
fulfilling.  “Karen is amazing,” says executive 
director Kathleen Ackley. “I can’t say enough 
good things about her. She has literally saved 
our staff hundreds of hours. She manages 
the entire publication process from start to 
finish, taking a huge load of stress off our 
shoulders and I am always pleased with the 
end product. We owe a huge debt of thanks to 
her!”

Karen Schilling and her husband Steve like 
to hike. The Colorado native said they came 

to Wallowa County from Portland, eager to get 
to the high country. The mountains seem to 
rise out of the farmland, similar to where Karen 
grew up in Colorado. For Steve, a geologist, the 
landscape and geologic features are a big draw 
too.

“The first time we came over was middle of 
July,” Karen said. “We thought we’d go hiking, 
but it had been a big snow year so there weren’t 
many trails open.” Karen and Steve persevered 
and came back multiple times to hike and bring 
friends and family who come to visit them in 
Portland. Their last 20-mile day hike was to the 
top of Eagle Cap!

As the former planning director for Multnomah 
County, Karen said it is good to see Oregon’s 
land use laws incorporated to protect scenic 

Photo by Nadine Lee

Steve and Karen Schilling enjoying Lake of the Woods
Photo by Steve Schilling

by Katy Nesbitt
VOLUNTEER SPOTLIGHT: Karen Schilling
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I grew up on the Mississippi River, and moved 
to Idaho in 2011 to earn my master’s degree 

from the University of Idaho. While attending, I 
learned of Wallowa County. I’ll never forget my 
first descent into the valley on the north highway, 
mountains looming to the south and a herd of elk 
grazing an eastern hillside.

I have interacted with the land in many roles, 
in many places. I worked summers on a small 
cattle farm in Pike County, Illinois. I worked with 
ranchers breeding Egyptian-Arabian Horses in 
Idaho’s Panhandle.  Last year, my partner Belinda 
and I managed a 92-acre inholding and homestead 
in the Siskiyou-Rogue River National Forest. 
Through these experiences, I have gained a diverse 
appreciation for wilderness, open space, and land 
use.

In addition to the unique and dramatic landscapes 
of Wallowa County, I’m drawn to its inexhaustible 
sense of community. I’m inspired by the motivation 
of individuals and independent organizations 
that shape this place. People here are certainly 
passionate. There is always space for civil 
discourse, and I perceive that good intentions are 
often the norm. I’m honored to be part of Wallowa 
County and to help conserve its rural nature as 
Wallowa Land Trust’s Conservation Program 
Manager.

Eric Greenwell Joins Wallowa Land 
Trust Team

In September of 2017, a landmark bill was signed 
into law by Governor Kate Brown, establishing the 

Oregon Agricultural Heritage Program (OAHP). Passed 
with broad bipartisan support, OAHP provides tools 
to help farmers and ranchers pass their legacies on to 
the next generation. These tools include a grant match 
for conservation easements on farms and ranches, an 
important resource for Wallowa Land Trust in our efforts 
to protect working lands and the fish and wildlife habitat 
they support.
 

The passage of this bill comes in advance of the 2018 
Farm Bill, which includes land preservation programs 
that can provide match funding for Oregon’s new 
program. The Natural Resources Conservation Service’s 
Agricultural Land Easement program is an example. 
Wallowa Land Trust accessed this funding pool to 
complete Phase II of the Wolfe Farm Conservation 
Easement in 2017. Passage of the OAHP means more 

opportunities to bring these federal dollars aimed at 
protecting farms and ranches into Wallowa County.
Although the state bill did not receive funding to fully 
implement its programs this biennium, with the OAHP 
in place, Oregon is well on its way to joining the 29 other 
states that have funded working lands easements to 
protect farm and ranch land. The bill gained widespread 
bipartisan support in the Oregon House and Senate 
because it addresses key issues farmers and ranchers 
face in Oregon: the fragmentation and development of 

farmland and the challenge 
of transferring this land 
to the next generation 
of farmers and ranchers. 
Wallowa County is no 
stranger to changing land 
use with the Census of 
Agricultural showing a 13% 
decrease in average farm size 
between 2007 and 2012. 
 
The timing couldn’t be better 
for the OAHP with the 
average age of farmers and 
ranchers in Oregon among 
the nation’s oldest (60 years 
old). This means a massive 
transfer of agricultural 
lands will be taking place 
in the next two decades. 
Ensuring these lands are 
not lost to development 
and fragmentation means 
protecting the future of our 
rural economies. 
 
Wallowa County native 
Woody Wolfe has 
two agricultural land 
easements on his family 

farm, protecting 463 acres from future development 
or subdivision.  This includes 318 acres of prime farm 
ground and 145 acres of wetlands. The Wolfes used the 
sale of the easements to help buy down debt and invest 
in on-farm infrastructure. They will continue to farm 
their land while conserving more than two miles of the 
Lostine and Wallowa Rivers
 

“I don’t want this valley to look like a suburb. The tools 
in this program offer a way to capitalize on the land’s 
economic value while preserving what people like 
here,” says Woody.
 
In addition to grants for permanent working lands 
easements and temporary covenants, the OAHP 
contains other tools for farmland preservation and 
farm succession, like conservation management plans 
and succession planning workshops.
 
“Agriculture is Oregon’s second largest economic 
driver, with an economic impact of $8.2 billion 
dollars per year,” says Kelley Beamer of the Coalition 
for Oregon Land Trusts.  “But it’s also the heart and 
soul of rural communities, and it provides migratory 
corridors, riparian areas, forest edge and other values 
that are essential to fish and wildlife habitat.  It is 
imperative that we preserve this natural and cultural 
resource for generations to come. If we drop the ball 
now, we can never un-develop the land and bring it 
back to open spaces and habitat, or into our local food 
systems.”

Landmark Bill Passes to Help Preserve Oregon’s Farms and Ranches

Photo: Leon Werdinger
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Welcome to the Board Yun McFall & Angela Bombaci

Born and raised in South Korea, Yun McFall 
first came to the United States as a teenager. 

After graduating with a degree in pharmacy, she 
spent almost a decade as a pharmacist in North 
Carolina. Yun felt the pull to move west and in 
1989 arrived in Seattle to be the pharmacy director 
at Fairfax Psychiatric Hospital. Eventually she 
became a Clinical Specialist at the Veterans Affairs 
Puget Sound Health Care System. Both Yun and 
her husband Miles retired from the VA in 2015 and 
are now happily ensconced in their home outside 
Joseph along with their two cats Elvis and Oscar.  

After growing up in the dense urban environment 
of Seoul, Korea, Yun has a special appreciation 
for the tranquility and splendor found in rural 
northeast Oregon. This appreciation and love 
of the land has fueled Yun’s desire to be a part 
of preserving Wallowa County. When she is not 
volunteering for Wallowa Land Trust, you can 
find Yun hiking, quilting, or cooking up a gourmet 
meal for friends and family. She is famous for her 
incredible hospitality in support of her favorite 
Wallowa County community organizations.

Angela Bombaci has an MBA in Sustainable 
Enterprise and spent seven years with Apple, 

Inc. focused on hiring and talent development. 
But after 15 years in the crowded San Francisco 
Bay Area, she was ready to return to her 
hometown of Lostine. She finally arrived in 2017 
and now finds her interests turning towards 
work that strengthens ties between neighbors 
and inspires collaboration, including conserving 
the open spaces and working lands that make 
Wallowa County so special.  

Angela currently works as the Program 
Coordinator for the Nez Perce Homeland Project 
in Wallowa. Along with volunteering for Wallowa 
Land Trust, Angela is making the most of her new 
and improved country life by getting outside with 
her two-year-old son Cosmo every day, inspiring 
a new generation of Wallowa County stewards.
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Staff:
Kathleen Ackley, Executive Director
Eric Greenwell, Conservation 		
       Program Manager
Heidi Wilson, Office Administrator

Board:
Paul Flanders, Chair
Angela Bombaci, Treasurer
Christian Ambroson, Secretary
David Bridges
Benjamin Curry
Nick Lunde
Yun McFall
Jean Pekarek

Office Address:
116 S. River St.
Enterprise, OR 97828

Mailing Address:
PO Box 516
Enterprise, OR 97828

(541) 426-2042
info@wallowalandtrust.org
www.wallowalandtrust.org
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Wallowa Land Trust
PO Box 516
Enterprise, Oregon 97828

Wallowa Land Trust’s mission is to protect the rural nature 
of the Wallowa Country by working cooperatively with 
private landowners, Indian tribes, local communities and 
government entities to conserve land.

This document is printed on 100% post-consumer waste paper.
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